(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
18 August 2008 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 



    38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Visit to Islands District Council by the Director of Water Supplies- Replacement and Rehabilitation of Water Mains Programme Briefing Notes


The Director of Water Supplies briefed the meeting of the contents of the Replacement and Rehabilitation of Water Mains Programme by means of projector slides, including the progress of works in the Islands District.


The Chairman was appreciative of the increased transparency of the works of the department and its enhanced communication with the public, which had helped the smooth progress of works.


Members’ opinions and enquiries were summarized below: 

a. A member welcomed the department’s adopting the trenchless technique and replacement of asbestos cement pipes by new pipes. The pipe replacement works had progressed well on Cheung Chau because of prior communication with residents and shop-owners. He further proposed that connection procedures should be conducted at the same time as pipe laying to minimize inconvenience caused.
b. The Chairman enquired about the quantity of asbestos cement pipes still in use.
c. A member enquired about the respective durability of asbestos cement pipes and the new pipes, and the drawbacks of the latter. She also queried why the department was not responsible for maintaining the pipes of Discovery Bay.
d. A member said that after the torrential rain of 7 June, water supply of Shui Lo Cho often broke down. He enquired whether the department would proceed to replace the rather aged pipes.
e. The Vicechairlady supported the programme. She enquired whether the whole project could be completed by 2015. She further asked if pipes scheduled to be dealt with in the third or fourth phases were discovered broken, for instance, in phase two, how the department would deal with the scenario.


The Director of Water Supplies responded as follows: 
a. Asbestos cement pipes were being phased out by steel pipes or polyethylene pipes. Wherever possible, connection procedures would be conducted at the same time as laying of mains. However, three days’ advance notice was required for the suspension of water supply, and therefore, the two procedures had to be conducted consecutively. The department would try its best to cater for the needs of residents affected.
b. Thirty percent of pipes in use locally were asbestos cement pipes.

c. Asbestos cement pipes normally lasted for around 30 years, whereas polyethylene and steel pipes would normally last for 50 and 60 years respectively. With regard to the enquiry related to Discovery Bay, the Director explained that it was the responsibility of the department to maintain pipes in public areas, whereas maintenance of pipes within estate areas fell within the jurisdiction of the estate management.  
d. The torrential rain on 7 June had ruptured many pipes in Tai O area. The department had proceeded to repair the pipes immediately and water boat was dispatched to the area to provide temporary water supply. Tai O had been included in the Replacement and Rehabilitation of Water Mains Programme to ensure the stability of water supply in the long run.
e. The Replacement and Rehabilitation of Water Mains Programme was a territory-wide project. It covered vast areas and many aspects of arrangements and co-ordination had to be made with public utilities and other public works departments. Thus the project had to be conducted in phases. The department would regularly review progress of works and conduct tests of pipes in various areas, and where necessary, repair of pipes would be carried out even before the original schedule.


A member enquired why the department had rejected the request of the majority of residents of Discovery Bay around eight or nine years before to use water from their own reservoir. She said that the measure would reduce the residents’ spending in that respect.


The Chairman requested the department to provide a reply to the above enquiry after the meeting.
(Post-meeting note: The written reply from the department had been delivered to members on 30 September.)


A member enquired that in case there were problem with the submarine pipes supplying water to Lamma Island, how long the water supply from the reservoir on the Island would last.



The representative from the Water Supplies Department (WSD) replied that there were two separate pipes linking Lamma Island and Hong Kong Island, each by itself would supply sufficient water for the consumption of the whole Lamma Island. Where necessary, the supply could be increased. In addition, the power station and the WSD each had a reservoir on the Island. In case water supply from submarine pipes was suspended, the two reservoirs each by itself could provide supply lasting a few days. Records showed that there had been no previous suspension of water supply resulted from problem experienced by the submarine pipes supplying water to Lamma Island, but the department would step up examination and surveillance of the conditions of the pipes.   


The Chairman concluded that the meeting unanimously supported the paper and he also expressed his appreciation of the department’s effort in helping the Tai O residents during the recent torrential rain.
II.
Question on the leakage of Air Passengers’ Terminal Building


The Chairman said that the Airport Authority had supplied a written reply and that they were unable to attend the meeting. The written reply had been faxed to members prior the meeting.


A member said that the leakage problem had improved during another typhoon “Kammuri”, and that he would continue to be watchful on the situation.
III.
Question on the effect of the recent torrential rain on Lantau Island


In responding to enquiries related to dangerous slopes, the representative of the Civil Engineering and Development Department (CEDD) said that around 160 reports of landslides on Lantau had been received after the torrential rain of 7 June. In Tai O Village, around 40 cases were reported, 17 of which were relatively serious. Most of the dangerous slopes had been strengthened through urgent repair works. Residents affected had begun moving back in mid July and the whole process was expected to complete by 20 August this year.


In responding to enquiries related to drainage system, the representative of the Drainage Services Department (DSD) said that the landslides occurred at the natural hillside near Caribbean Coast in Tung Chung had resulted in sand and silt blocking outfalls and the main drains, and had in turn flooded the North Lantau Expressway. After urgent repair works by the DSD and the Highways Department, the Expressway was reopened the same day. The DSD had removed the sand and silt blocking the drainage system so that the system could function properly. Other outfalls along the Expressway were checked and found to be normal. To prevent the same from happening, desilting pits had been installed at outfalls where problems had occurred. In the future, when rainstorm warning signal was to be issued, staff would be deployed to conduct onsite inspection of the drainage system and emergency procedures would be initiated whenever necessary.


In responding to enquiries related to repairing roads in villages, the Assistant District Officer (ADO) said that after the torrential rain, relevant works department had been immediately contacted and coordinated to conduct major repair works. The Works Section of the Islands District Office had also started to work on urgent minor repairing projects in villages and additional temporary staff and funds had been granted by the Home Affairs Department for relevant purposes. Most minor repair works were expected to be launched by the end of 2008.


Members gave their opinions and raised enquiries as follows:      

a. The Vicechairlady requested the CEDD to provide the schedule for repairing dangerous slopes and the District Office to provide information of the village repair works to be proceeded at the end of 2008.

b. The Chairman requested the CEDD to provide the schedule for routine inspection of slopes on Lantau Island.
c. A member requested the District Office to improve village facilities damaged by the torrential rain, and the government to improve the highway link between Tai O and Tung Chung. He also suggested that the design of the drainage system near Kwun Yum Temple at Keung Shan Road should be improved.

The representative of the CEDD responded as follows:

a. Schedule of strengthening slopes in Tai O would be submitted after the meeting. Works of strengthening the slopes of Leung Uk Tsuen and Nam Chung Tsuen were anticipated to be completed by May the following year. The progress of works at Wang Hang Village would hinge on the result of application of land use, as private land was involved.
b. The CEDD would formulate a long term plan to improve slopes that landslides had occurred recently, and there were many such slopes. As such, the department at the present stage was not unable to provide a schedule for inspecting slopes.

The ADO would provide information related to village repair works to be commenced at the end of 2008 to the various rural committees concerned. 
The representative of the Leisure and Cultural Services Department (LCSD) said that the department was willing to lend the Children’s Playground at Leung Uk Tsuen to be used as the project worksite and would restore it when the works would be completed. 

A member said that Tung Chung Rural Committee was not satisfied with the government’s decision to revoke the licenses of two village houses based on reason of the landslide.

The Chairman and the Vicechairlady raised the following enquiries:

a. The Chairman enquired whether the government would resettle the residents nearby and re-issue licenses to them.

b. The Vicechairlady pointed out that at a joint visit by representatives of the Lands Office, District Office and the CEDD, it was agreed that during the period of the slope being repaired, the owners would temporarily move out and that the two village houses would not be demolished. She doubted the decision of the Lands department to have the licenses revoked. 
The responses of the government departments were as follows:

a. The representative of the CEDD responded that the department had found out in 2000 that many landslides had occurred on the natural hillsides near Sheung Ling Pei Village, and thus advice had been given to the Lands Department to conduct non-development clearance at the site. The torrential rain of 7 June had triggered a major landslide and as a result two houses were seriously damaged and two village houses slightly damaged. It was an established government policy that major strengthening works were not to be conducted in squatter areas, and that resettlement was to be effected through the safety clearance programme. The risk posed at the natural hillside of Sheung Ling Pei after the torrential rain of 7 June was relatively high and thus the two licensees were advised to move out.
b. The District Lands Officer said that the CEDD had conducted a survey at the site and concluded that both the slope and the houses themselves were at risk. Based on the policy previously mentioned and on safety grounds, the Lands Department had to revoke the licenses. Although licenses would not be issued again, residents affected might apply for public housing if they met the requirements and both the Lands Department and the Housing Department would make arrangements accordingly.

Members raised further enquiries and gave further opinions as follows:

a. A member enquired whether the landslide at Yu Tung Road had affected the drainage system of North Lantau Expressway at that time. He hoped that strengthening works could be completed within the month of August and the road could be reopened as soon as possible. He further pointed out that there were much rubbish on Tung Chung Beach near Hau Wong Temple and he requested the department concerned to have the rubbish removed soon. He doubted the effectiveness of securing the transportation link between Tai O and Tung Chung by means of retaining walls. A feasibility study of highway should be conducted. He also urged departments concerned to consider building an MTR station at Yat Tung Estate.
b. A member said that North Lantau Expressway was the major road to the airport and the matter was very important for the image and economy of Hong Kong. The barriers installed by the Highways Department were short-term measures. The DSD should conduct a study on the drainage system and the stability of the hillside slopes and their effects on the Expressway. The results of the study should be reported to the District Council.
c. A member also hoped that the government would conduct a feasibility study of highway linking Tai O and Tung Chung and to reassess the design of the drainage system of North Lantau Expressway.

d. A member said that a well-built transportation network was crucial to the development of tourist attractions. More than a million tourists traveled between Tai O and Ngong Ping annually, and that should form an adequate basis for the construction of a highway. He also urged the authorities to complete works along Tung Chung Road sooner.

The responses of the government departments were as follows:
a. Representative of the Highways Department said that around 3500 cubic metres of mud and stones had slid from the natural hillside along Yu Tung Road on 7 June and had covered the southbound lanes of Yu Tung Road between Shun Tung Road and Chung Yan Road and part of the northbound lanes. Contractors were arranged to clear the northbound lanes immediately and in the afternoon of the same day, two northbound lanes were converted into dual 2-lane carriageway. Contractors were arranged at the same time to clear the southbound lanes. Afterwards, it was found that the earth and sand on the slopes were still very loose, and that re-opening of road would pose some risk. As the area of slopes was large and strengthening works would take time, it was then decided that three-metre concrete blocks would be used as temporary barriers along the southbound slow lane, so that the southbound lane could be re-opened sooner. Works had been completed in mid August and the southbound fast lane had been re-opened.
b. The representative of the CEDD responded that the department had engaged a consultant to design the long term strengthening works of the natural hillside of Yu Tung Road and Cheung Tung Road. It was anticipated that works would commence in April of the following year. When the works were completed, the southbound lane of Yu Tung Road would be fully re-opened and risk of landslide at the spot would be lowered.

c. The representative of the Transport Department said that factors such as planning intention of the local area, situation of development, population, feasibility of road building, environmental impact assessment and the traffic flow would all be taken into consideration when the planning of new roads was at issue. In the public consultation of the Revised Lantau Concept Plan, it was generally agreed that a balanced approach and the principle of sustainable development would be adopted. In planning the development of Lantau South, the government had adequately taken into consideration of the characteristics of the natural countryside, leisure and conservation values of the area. Existing major proposals were improvement of leisure and relevant facilities, which would have little impact on the number of population and traffic flow. If there was major revision on planning, complimentary transportation and traffic arrangements would be reconsidered.
d. The representative of the DSD reiterated that a review had been conducted after the torrential rain in respect of the drainage system of North Lantau Expressway and the conclusion was that hydraulic capacity of the system of the area had been fine.
IV.
Question on the Recreation Facilities and the Phase 2 Reclamation on Lamma Island


Representative of the LCSD said that in planning recreational facilities, major factors such as suggestions of the District Council, local needs, growth of population, recommendations in the “Hong Kong Planning Standards and Guidelines”, the supply and usage rates of existing recreational facilities, etc, would be taken into consideration. The “Hong Kong Planning Standards and Guidelines” recommended that an indoor stadium could be provided for every 50,000 people. The present population of Lamma Island was 5000 people and therefore the department was unable to make further consideration with regard to the proposal of an indoor stadium on the Island. However, the department would keep constant review of the situation of supply and demand of recreational facilities on Lamma Island.


Members gave their opinions and raised the following enquiries:
a. The Chairman counter-proposed the construction of community hall instead of an indoor stadium. The construction of community hall would not involve the planning of population and had the additional benefit of scaling down reclamation. He cited Peng Chau as an example to point out that the government needed to be flexible in its planning.
b. A member did not agree with the response of the LCSD and also the proposal of the Chairman. She pointed out that there was precedent of construction of indoor stadium on other islands even when population did not meet the requirement. Lamma Island came second in term of size in the Islands District, but the government had all along failed to provide adequate indoor recreational facilities for its residents. She had conducted survey with the residents and the conclusion was that they strongly demanded the construction of indoor stadium on Lamma Island.
c. A member said that he expressed his regret if the government should turn down the proposal on grounds of inadequate population. He urged the government to provide relevant indoor recreational facilities for the Island.
d. A member cited the precedent of Tung Chung as an example of the government’s exercising flexibility in the construction of community facilities under the condition of inadequate population. She demanded the Planning Department to explain the planning of Lamma Island.

e. A member said that there had been an approval letter of 28 February 2000 circulated among various government departments, LCSD included, to use part of Discovery Bay for the purpose of construction of an indoor stadium. The population of Discovery Bay under planning then was 25,000 and no objection had been raised from LCSD. Eight years had passed and there was still no stadium. She agreed with members’ request of flexibility on the part of government in dealing with the issue of Lamma Island.

f. Other members also agreed with the need of flexibility on the issue. One suggested setting up an ad-hoc task force and another suggested that government officials should conduct visit to have an on-site understanding of the problem. 
g. Another member proposed the construction of a multi-purpose stadium of a lesser scale on the Island.

h. The vicechairlady agreed with the setting up of an ad-hoc task force to deal with the problem.


The representatives of the government departments responded as below:
a. The District Planning Officer/Sai Kung and Islands said that land had been put aside for the construction of facilities such as indoor stadium or community hall in the planning brief of Lamma Island.

b. The District Officer said that reference to the requirement of population had to be made with regard to the construction of community hall. The Home Affairs Department had stated on the District Council meeting held earlier that except those under construction in Tung Chung and Discovery Bay, there was no plan to construct community hall in the Islands District in the near future.
c. The representative of LCSD said that the department had noted the opinions of the members. A written reply would be provided in regard to the enquiry related to the indoor stadium in Discovery Bay.


Regarding the Phase 2 Reclamation of Lamma Island, the representative of the CEDD said that if the project could be upgraded to Category B from its present “C” grade, the department would be able to proceed with works related to survey and design. The issue was being dealt with by the department and the Development Bureau.


A member expressed her regret over the above response. She pointed out that the District Council had not been consulted when Phase 2 of the reclamation was downgraded. The island had only one pavement, which was relatively narrow, and a new emergency access way was sorely needed. She urged the government to upgrade the works from “C” to “B” grade as soon as possible.


The representative of the CEDD said that the department would discuss further with the Development Bureau, and once a decision was made, the Council would be informed.



The Chairman concluded that an ad-hoc task force would be established to deal with the provision of indoor recreational facilities on Lamma Island. He further urged the government not to ignore the issue on the grounds of inadequate population of the island.
V.
Question on the enhancement of ancillary facilities of Hong Kong Olympic Trail


In response to enquiries related to mobile phone services, representative of the Telecommunications Authority said that the Authority had all along urged service providers to enhance their coverage of country parks and hiking trails. The number of radio base stations servicing country parks and hiking trails had increased from 7 in 2005 to the present 16. Ninety-five percent of hiking trail area had been covered by at least one mobile phone network. At places surrounded by high hills, reception of signals might be compromised. Members’ opinion had been related to service providers and they were urged to enhance their service of the Olympic Trail. The coverage of Lantau South had been improved since the radio base stations at Nga Ying Shan had been brought into service. In addition, a new radio base station would start operation at Shek Pik within the year and some other stations would be set up to enhance coverage of country parks on Lantau.  


A member said that the torrential rain on 7 June had rendered the station at Nga Ying Shan inoperative and he urged the Telecommunications Authority and the service providers to strengthen their co-ordination to improve service on Lantau.


The Chairman hoped that the Telecommunications Authority would relate members’ opinion to service providers so that service would be improved.


The representative of the Telecommunications Authority explained that the incident at Nga Ying Shan base station had been caused by collapse of the Keung Shan Road subgrade which in turn broke the optical fibre cable. Repair had been completed at midday 8 June and the operation of Nga Ying Shan base station had then been resumed. 


Members gave their opinions on the ancillary facilities of Olympic Trail which were summarized below:

a. The Chairman said that clear direction signs should be erected where appropriate.

b. The Vicechairlady said that the trail had attracted many visitors but inadequate signs had made it difficult to affirm directions. The design of the signs and the materials used had left much to be desired and she urged that improvements be made soonest possible.

c. A member appreciated the District Officer’s effort in helping to locate the Trail on Lantau Island, which had provided extra impetus to local economy. He proposed to enrich the contents of the trail by adding pictures and introduction of places.
The ADO responded as follows:

a. The department had already planned to beautify the trail and members’ suggestions were welcomed. In order to tie in with the theme of green Olympics held this year, artificial wooden materials were used for signs and distance posts so as to blend in with the natural surrounding.
b. The CEDD was about to conduct a major improvement programme in Mui Wo and road signs would all then be renovated into one same style. Suggestions of local residents were being collected and would be related to the CEDD.
VI.
Question on improving the lighting system of Tai O Promenade


The representative of the CEDD said that the department had conducted a joint visit with representatives of the Electrical and Mechanical Engineering Department (EMSD) and village representatives on 4 August and ways to improve the lighting system were discussed. The department had planned to replace existing light bulbs with light emitting diode (LED), which had a lower temperature. Glazed glass that covered the lamps would also be replaced by transparent ones, and half-opened lamp hoods would be installed. According to the opinions of the EMSD, the light bulbs might have failed because of lightning caused by the recent unstable weather conditions. EMSD would deploy staff to restart power supply when the above was found to have happened.


A member said that the light bulbs were relatively low in height and could be reached by children and there was a potential risk of burning their hands. Residents therefore suggested that lamp posts be installed. He enquired whether LED would be so hot that wires would be melted and there would be risk of electricity current leaking.



Several other members expressed the same concern of high temperature of light bulbs and one suggested that the design of the lighting system was faulty.



The Chairman proposed maintaining or lowering the existing degree of brightness and in addition, street lamps be installed as a solution.



The representative of the CEDD said that the results of the Design Competition for the Revitalization of Tai O would be announced in September, and the results would form part of the basis of Improvement Works for Tai O Facelift Feasibility Study. The CEDD would consult the members once again about the design of the lighting system of the promenade after the results came out.
VII.
Draft South Soko Island Outline Zoning Plan No.S/I-SSI/E


After the introduction of the project by representatives of the Planning Department and Castle Peak Power Company Limited respectively, members gave their opinions as follows:
a. A member was concerned about the infrastructure of Hong Kong as a whole, as well as the benefit of the local people. He hoped that the China Light and Power Company Limited (CLP) would have the sincerity to engage in talks with the residents over the issue of compensation.
b. A member enquired whether the authorities would consider constructing a liquefied natural gas receiving terminal on islands near Black Point Power Station, so as to minimize the impact on the environment. At present, the supply of liquefied natural gas was conducted through a submarine pipeline through Yacheng. She enquired that if the receiving terminal was to be built on South Soko Island, would the submarine pipeline be abandoned. She proposed constructing the receiving terminal at Yacheng, so as to preserve the facilities and environment on South Soko Island.
c. A member was concerned about the huge cost of building the submarine pipeline. That would inflate the fixed assets of the company and in turn might affect the rate of electricity charge. Recently there was report in the media that the project would release warm water into areas near South Soko Island and would have an impact on the ecological environment. She requested the Environmental Protection Department (EPD) to confirm if what the report was true.                              

The representative of Castle Peak Power Company Limited responded that a consultant had conducted site selection study and environmental impact assessment on 29 locations, and it had come up with the conclusion that South Soko Island and headland near Black Point Power Station were the most suitable sites. The latter, however did not meet the requirements of relevant legislations. As the submarine pipeline at Yacheng did not belong to the Castle Peak Power Company Limited, the representative did not make any comments on the matter.
The representative of the EPD responded as below:

a. The department had demanded the CLP to conduct environmental impact assessment lasting two years in accordance with the stipulations of the Environmental Impact Assessment Ordinance. After much deliberation, an environmental permit was issued. A strict set of environmental protection measures were laid down in the permit which the company had to follow. In addition, the company had to comply with environmental monitoring and audit mechanisms and set up a monitoring committee with public participation in it.
b. The regulatory framework of the liquefied natural gas receiving terminal and the impact on the asset value was being studied. To avoid inflating the fixed asset, the receiving terminal might not be included into the assets of electricity power supply business under the Scheme of Control Agreement.
The representative of the Environmental Resources Management clarified that water released from the project works would be cooled before release, not hot water as reported in the media. The use of water in the project would meet the requirements of EPD and international standards. The area of release would be very small and thus would not have a major impact on the environment.
Members raised further enquiries and gave opinions as follows:

a. A member enquired whether energy would be supplied to China after the completion of the receiving terminal, and whether profits thus gained be rewarded to local consumers in Hong Kong. He also enquired if additional charges be imposed on CLP and whether the government would open the facility to be used by other power companies. He further enquired whether local workers would be prioritized in employment related to the project. 
b. A member proposed buying power supply from China’s nuclear power station and thus there would be no need for the receiving terminal. 

c. A member enquired how much economic benefit would be given to the government in return for the 37 hectares of land leased to CLP, and how long was the lease. If the use of the terminal would be terminated, would CLP continue to have the right to use the land. He also enquired if angling activities would be affected.
The representative of the EPD responded that the government had laid out options of regulatory framework in the relevant paper submitted to the Legislative Council, which had greater transparency with regard to operative costs and charging of fees. It would ensure that the cost of operating the terminal would not be calculated alongside costs of existing power plants, so as to avoid cross-subsidizing. In view of the large scale of the terminal, the international practice of introducing a third party as the user would be taken into reference. Thus the possibility of opening the facilities for the use of other companies was not excluded. He also agreed that burning of coal would cause more pollution than burning natural gas.
The representative of the Castle Peak Power Company said that 70% of power produced at Daya Bay Nuclear Plant was supplied to Hong Kong. If it was decided to replace natural gas by nuclear power in Hong Kong, a new nuclear plant had to be built. If natural gas was continued to be used, only another stable source of supply would be needed.
The construction of the receiving terminal would take four years and labour of various skills would be needed. It would also need ships to replenish supplies and to be used for monitoring. As such, the company would be very pleased to co-operate with the community and make good use of its resources. 
The representative of the Planning Department said that angling activities would not be affected. She further pointed out that land was reserved for the construction of receiving terminal, not that it was allocated for the use of CLP.

The Chairman concluded that the construction of receiving terminal would be beneficial to the development of Hong Kong. However, the authorities should address the effects caused to local residents and make appropriate arrangements. The Council welcomed the amendments to the Draft South Soko Island Outline Zoning Plan. 
VIII. Proposed Liquefied natural Gas Receiving Terminal at South Soko Island Gazettal of Works Under Foreshore And Sea-Bed (Reclamations) Ordinance (Chapter 127)



In response to the enquiry about land right raised in the previous agenda item, the representative of the Lands Department said that there was yet any information of tenure and premium of land because procedures of land allocation had yet been initiated.


The Chairman requested the authorities to be mindful of the project’s impact on marine ecology and natural environment.


The representative of Castle Peak Power Company Limited said that when the project of laying pipelines and cables began in the third quarter of 2010, works would only be allowed in daytime in months other than March to August. Nets would be installed to prevent sand and silt from drifting afield. There would also be 2 to 3 levels of water quality control and the fisheries industry would be engaged to conduct monitoring.
The Chairman concluded that the Council welcomed the gazettal and requested that the authorities to submit progress report regularly. 
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